
Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

July 8, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, July 8, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Charles Bowden, Libby Long and Lynda Paxton.
Mayor Becker introduced the new Deputy Town Clerk, Sandara Coates, to the town council. With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of July 8, 2010 to order at 7:36 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Jerry Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Mr. Charles Bowden – Pleasant Grove Road.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. June 10, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes 

· Councilwoman Coffey noted that she was absent from the June 10, 2010 meeting; however, she is shown as voting on pages 161 and 164.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the June 10, 2010 regular meeting minutes as amended and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. May 2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the May 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. May  2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the May 2010 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

D.
Adoption of the Restated and Amended Budget Ordinance for FY 2009-2010
· Mayor Becker explained that he is seeing other jurisdictions readopting the budget to reincorporate the amendments in one place and that’s what this particular restated budget is.

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt the restated amended budget for FY 2009-2010 and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill





Nays: None
· The restated amended budget for FY 2009-2010 is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND AND RESTATE THE BUDGET

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2009-2010

O-2010-01

WHEREAS, the Mineral Springs town council has from time to time amended the adopted fiscal year 2009-2010 budget ordinance under authority granted by NC G.S. 159-15; and


WHEREAS, amendments become integral parts of the budget upon adoption; and 

WHEREAS, a restated budget ordinance incorporating all amendments into a single budget document facilitates better understanding of the town’s final budgetary authority, and simplifies the annual external auditing process;
NOW, THEREFORE be it ordained by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina:

Section I. Appropriations. The following amounts are hereby approved in the General Fund for the operation of the Town government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2009 and ending 6/30/2010, in accordance with a Chart of Accounts to be established for the Town:



ADMINISTRATIVE & GENERAL GOVERNMENT: 

$246,265.00

	Advertising
	$1,800.00

	Attorney
	$16,000.00

	Audit
	$3,500.00

	Community Projects
	$14,200.00

	Contingency
	$800.00

	Dues
	$4,525.00

	Elections
	$4,600.00

	Employee overhead
	$12,000.00

	Fire Protection
	$8,500.00

	Insurance
	$4,500.00

	Newsletter
	$2,400.00

	Office and Clerk
	$117,788.00

	Planning and Zoning
	$36,872.00

	Street Lighting
	$1,800.00

	Tax collection
	$10,980.00

	Training
	$3,000.00

	Travel
	$3,000.00



CAPITAL: 


$46,035.00


Capital outlay

  $46,035.00


TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS:
$292,300.00

Section II. Estimated Revenues. It is estimated that the following revenues will be available in the General Fund for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2009 and ending 6/30/2010:



Franchise tax, utility & cable TV
$162,500.00



Interest
$8,000.00



Other income
$9,500.00



Property taxes
$63,790.00



Sales taxes
$43,800.00



Vehicle taxes
$4,710.00


TOTAL ESTIMATED REVENUES:

$292,300.00

Section III. Project Ordinances. Capital Project Ordinance O-2007-04, for town hall construction, was funded by means of up to a $500,000 transfer of appropriated fund balance from the General Fund into the Capital Projects Fund. The project authorized by this ordinance was completed during FY2009-10 and the ordinance was closed out in the amount of $487,288.50.
Grant Project Ordinance O-2008-02 in the amount of $337,075, for the purchase of land in the Copper Run subdivision adjoining proposed town greenway and conservation property, was funded by means of a $307,000 grant from the North Carolina Clean Water Management Trust Fund and a $30,075 transfer of appropriated fund balance from the General Fund into the Grant Projects Fund. The land acquisition authorized by this ordinance was completed in FY2009-10. An amendment to the ordinance of $7,300 to endow additional conservation easement monitoring costs was adopted during the 2009-10 fiscal year.

A Capital Project Ordinance authorizing purchase and initial repair and renovation of the historic Mineral Springs School agriculture building adjacent to the town hall was adopted during the 2009-2010 fiscal year. The ordinance authorizes a purchase cost of $114,000 and repair costs of $51,000. This project will be funded by transfers of appropriated fund balance from the General Fund to the Capital Project Fund, and will not be completed until FY 2010-11.

Section IV. Property Tax Levy. A tax in the amount of $0.025 per $100.00 of assessed valuation is hereby levied on property within the Town of Mineral Springs which was listed for property taxes in Union County, North Carolina as of January 1, 2009.


ADOPTED this 8th day of July, 2010.  Witness my hand and official seal:

S/Frederick Becker III
Frederick Becker III, Mayor



Attest:



S/Vicky A. Brooks




Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Clerk

 4.
Discussion of Staff Salary and Benefits
· Mayor Becker reminded the council that Councilwoman LaMonica had asked the staff to study salaries/benefits of the major staff positions; those findings were presented last month and there was a consensus of the council to make sure that Councilwoman LaMonica had a chance to look it over, since that is something she has expertise on and had requested.  Mayor Becker opened the floor for discussion on adding to or changing the benefits policy.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that after having a chance to read through the notes and the assessment that was done was very complete; it is very benchmarking exactly what is needed to be able to see what’s going on in the market place today.  The recommendation on the benefits was very interesting to see, at this point in time, that the recommendation is just the additional access to the retirement program and not really health insurance.  Mayor Becker responded that the recommendation was against health at this time, because it’s such a huge benefit cost with a staff/budget of our size.  “Even though many of the comparable municipalities do it”, it doesn’t mean that Mineral Springs has to.  Our staff has been happy with the working conditions and the council has been very careful to bring salaries closer to par the last couple of years.  The staff is not rising up and asking the council to “load the benefits down” at this time; just small benefits like dental and life insurance that are a $300 a year benefit, which is not a huge budget buster.  Mayor Becker explained that the two staff members have different needs and he has asked the League of Municipalities if there was some flexibility, such as could one have life insurance and the other have dental, and the League person thought probably not, but there might be a little more flexibility in their program particularly in the case of insurance.  If the town was offering insurance and the employee declined it that would probably be okay.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that the “offering” has to be there in order for it to be fair and equitable to all staff members; then they can choose to decline.  Mayor Becker explained that the intermediate dental plan is $26.50 per month per employee ($318 annually).  Mayor Becker pointed out from a benchmarking point that everybody seems to offer the State retirement; the employee does contribute 6% of their salary.  These benefits would be offered to town employees who are working 20 hours or more a week.  Councilman Countryman commented that basically we’re looking at the retirement program and the life insurance/dental program which is approximately $600 a year per person.  Mayor Becker responded assuming  that both people take both because they “have” to, which is not how we want to do it if we can avoid it; we’d rather just match the benefit to the employees’ needs.  Councilwoman LaMonica reiterated that it has to be offered equitably to everyone that qualifies and then they can choose to decline.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the League requires a minimum of 80% participation of the employees; in Mineral Springs’ case it would either be 50% or 100% since there are only two qualifying employees and if one of those employees has equivalent coverage from a family member, it may be grounds for the League not to require participation.  Councilman Countryman commented that those are not extravagant costs for a valued employee; “they are quite reasonable”.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to begin a plan to take care of benefits in terms of the retirement program offered by the State of North Carolina and in conjunction with the North Carolina League of Municipalities for the life insurance (two times salary) and the middle dental benefit by having Mayor Becker contact those providers to see about enrolling.  Councilwoman LaMonica offered an extension to the motion that the benefits are fair and equitable based on the analysis study that has been done with other communities in the area of our size/scope/scale, etc and that it fits for the job and the positions that we have.  Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill 




Nays: None
· Mayor Becker commented that he will report back next month on how this gets set up; if/when/how.
5.
Discussion of Sewer Capacity Options
· Mayor Becker introduced Mayor Lynda Paxton of Stallings and Mayor Libby Long of Fairview; at least one of them will be asked to come forward to assist Mayor Becker in bringing up the sewer issue.  Mayor Becker explained that it is not news to any of this council that we have sewer issues in the town; it’s been discussed for eight or nine years.  Mayor Becker emphasized that this proposal involved sewer capacity, which is separate from Mineral Springs’ need for a line to serve the downtown area.  Mayors Paxton and Long along with Mayor Pro Tem Bill Thomas (of Fairview) and Commissioner Lanny Openshaw (for guidance) are working with the county commissioners (on a trial basis) to get a sewer allocation plan to “divvy” up what sewer capacity is left amongst the municipalities.  Mayor Paxton and Mayor Becker explained that they had several goals in having come together when this started. A small amount of sewer capacity has been guaranteed to a few specific users by contract; if interested municipalities were able to enter into a similar contract with the county, there would be some certainty about capacity availability. When the commissioners made a decision to approve the line to the Marshville/Wingate area they had previously had nine projects approved with grant funds, which were pulled from those projects and shifted to run the Marshville/Wingate line; that raised the question of “if anyone in the county ends up getting sewer in the foreseeable future will there be anywhere to put it”.  Mayor Paxton believes “probably not”, because Wingate can’t have all the capacity allocated to them; the line is not adequate to take it there.  There is a total of 750,000 gallons (or more) of contracted capacity from Monroe of which 600,000 gallons is not allocated; the plan is to try to secure that.  Mayor Becker added that the capacity that is contracted with Monroe can’t be tapped into, because there is no line diverting it from anywhere in the county.  Mayor Paxton explained that the Town of Stallings went to the commissioners and asked them to rescind the decision they made in January, which they did, and they were asking for an equitable sewer policy so that all municipalities might benefit from the capacity as well.  We are hoping to get the county commissioners to commit to expediting construction of the line from the Poplin Road section to Monroe.  The Poplin Road line is already on the county’s Capital Improvement Plan, and constructing this line would not only provide direct service for Stallings and Fairview, but it would also “free up” some capacity for Mineral Springs at the Twelve Mile Creek plant that is currently being diverted from Stallings.  Finally, the municipalities are proposing that this particular capacity would be reserved for specific types of projects that had little to no school impact, instead of just more houses: commercial, industrial, age-restricted residential, mixed uses such as the Raley Miller downtown Mineral Springs plan.
· After a lengthy discussion, there was a consensus of the council to work with the neighboring communities and the county commissioners on the concept of municipal contracts for sewer allocation.  Councilman Countryman asked “how can they turn that down? It’s a no-brainer”.  Mayor Becker responded “we hope they won’t”.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that Mayor Becker, with the assistance of our colleagues in our neighboring communities, proceed with the concept of the contract and present it to the Board of Commissioners and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill 




Nays: None
6.
Other Business

· There was no other business.
7. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, LaMonica, and Neill 

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, August 12, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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